
      Great Abington Parish Council

Clerk: Mrs. PM Harper
17 Lewis Crescent, Great Abington, Cambridge CB21 6AG

 

   

A meeting of Great Abington Parish Council was held on Monday 20th November, in the main hall at the Institute, Great Abington.
Those present at the meeting were: Mr Bernie Talbot (Chairman), Mrs Jane Bowen, Mrs Gaynor Farrant, Miss Louise Patten, Mrs Liz Sainsbury, Mrs Pennie Zimmern, Paula Harper (Clerk), County Councillor Henry Batchelor, District Councillor Tony Orgee, seven members of the public and Stephen Johnson via Skype. 


Meeting started at 7.19pm

62. OPEN FORUM – a parishioner was concerned that the new show home at the junction of the High Street and Pampisford Road is very close to the roads and an opportunity had been missed to widen the road in this part of the village. They also expressed concern about another house being built in the garden of an existing property and that the new households would have very small gardens so would use the old Land Settlement estate as their recreational facility, as she had already had people walking in her fields and letting their dogs go in her garden. Bernie Talbot explained that the council had objected to the location of the corner house and that the council was keen to ensure that the bus company continue to be able to use the High street without any hinderance from parked cars.
A resident asked the council why it had taken on responsibility for the two parking bays on the new housing estate without knowing the full costs involved. Bernie Talbot explained that the developer had approached this council who had initially declined taking on the parking bays, anticipating the District Council would accept the responsibility, but when it declined too, the developer decided to remove the parking bays. The council had been advised that the case officer would not oppose the removal of the spaces as the planners were concerned the site contained too much hard landscaping. As local residents had expressed concern about the lack of parking in this part of the village, including a very narrow section of High Street, the council agreed to take on the maintenance of the two parking bays. Jane Batten clarified that her objection to this course of action was due to the unknown costs of maintaining them and the future ramifications. 
A resident requested that double yellow lines or a single yellow line be put in at the top of the High Street up to the entrance to Lewis Crescent to discourage people parking there and blocking larger vehicles from passing, as well as making it difficult for residents to get out of their driveways. Action: Clerk to consult residents about this suggestion. There was some discussion on who was responsible for enforcing parking and it was thought to be the police rather than 
the District Council. Councillor Henry Batchelor said that Linton Parish Council had paid a PCSO overtime to hand out parking tickets in Linton – action Clerk to find out more.
63. APOLOGIES- Stephen Johnson was skyping from France.
64. APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES FOR THE LAST MEETING – the minutes from the meeting held on 18th September needed amending so were not approved.
65. DO ANY COUNCILLORS HAVE INTERESTS TO DECLARE IN ITEMS TO BE DISCUSSED DURING THE MEETING? DO ANY COUNCILLORS HAVE ANY BENEFITS/GIFTS TO DECLARE? No interests were declared.
Two members of the public left the meeting.

66. REPORT FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR HENRY BATCHELOR- separate report supplied

Closure of the children’s centre in Linton had been agreed by the County Council, which meant the closest one would be at Sawston. Outreach support would be given by the Cathodeon Centre at Linton, to the 80 children that had been using the Linton centre.

A parliamentary boundary review was underway which would bring Great Abington into the same constituency as Linton, although some local villages would be under another constituency, which would mean several MPs would be involved in discussion about improving the A1307.Action: Clerk to check whether there had been  any correspondence about the review. The library service consultation would take place within the libraries and was about changing the way they were manned. It was highlighted that mobile library users wouldn’t have an opportunity to share their views if the consultations were only within static libraries. 
67. REPORT FROM DISTRICT COUNCILLOR TONY ORGEE- separate report supplied
Action: Clerk to forward a copy of Tony’s report to councillors. From 11th December newspapers should be recycled into the blue bin, and the caddy would no longer be required; these changes were due to the new collection lorries design and the decrease in the value of recycled newspaper.
The church had secured a grant of £1,000 from the Community Chest fund to fix their heating pipes.
The Linton Road planning application to build 45 houses had been approved but there had been no request from the planning authority for funding to extend the school as the County Council had advised them they could be challenged as the school had a large number of children from outside of the catchment area. The parish council was concerned that it was highly likely that children from the new houses would be unable to attend the school. Jane Bowen asked if Hill could be asked to make a donation to the school as they hadn’t had to contribute the section 106 funds to the school-action Bernie Talbot.
A report of the inspector’s recommendations for amendments to the Local Plan would be available soon. The villages in the area around the proposed location for the new village of 5000 houses had been active opposing the new village in the Uttlesford District. Councillor Orgee explained that this was one of two new villages proposed in the Uttlesford area and that it was a very real possibility.
Councillor Henry Batchelor left the meeting.
68. ACTIONS FROM THE LAST MEETING
 a) Over grown hedges at junction of Cutting Road and Pampisford Road, and at the junction of North Road and Newmarket Road. The advice received from the Highway Dept was that the areas of concern should be put on their reporting portal.The Clerk had spoken to Mr Annais who said he had cut back the verge and would continue to do it; local people were concerned the trimming done was not enough to make it safe for drivers leaving North Road. Action: Clerk to report the overgrown verge at the Cutting Road/Pampisford Road junction on County Council portal. It was highlighted that there were trees across the verge on the Smith’s side of Pampisford Road which made it difficult for pedestrians to use this road as work to construct a path was happening opposite.
b) Can councillors formally confirm their choice of contractor from the three quotes received to cutting back the overgrown shrubs on the path between Pampisford Road and Chalky Road. Louise Patten proposed selecting the known contractor Alex Talbot who had also quoted one of the lower prices, which was seconded by Jane Bowen with the support of all councillors; the work was scheduled to be carried out on 11th/12th December. It was reported that someone had cut back a large section of this verge already to a poor standard with much of the waste left. Bernie Talbot explained the tree contractor would be leaving the spoil from their work on site but that it would be chipped into small pieces. Action: Clerk to check that the work already done hadn’t been the work of the selected contractor.
c) Andrew Cole, SCDC Housing officer – request to get trees cut back on the footpath between Magna Close and Mortlock Gardens. Mr Cole had replied saying he was awaiting a quote from their tree contractor.
d) Missing/fallen footpath signs near 22 South Road and on the footpath between South and North Road reported. The officer had replied that the District Council was not obliged to put up footpath signs, only highway signs. Action: Clerk to report the problems on the portal again and copy Councillor Orgee on correspondence.
e) Update on request that verges opposite the Moorefield development be ‘made good’. Bernie Talbot had contacted the project manager who had said the verges would be made good, which Bernie said meant the opposite side of the road too. 
f) Update on linking the existing High Street path to the new path at Moorefield. The clerk had contacted one householder who said that residents owned land up to the road. One householder, Mrs Julie Barns, spoke to the meeting, outlining that if a path was installed all three households would lose the privacy their hedges gave them and the High Street would become more urban looking without this large area of hedging. Mrs Barn highlighted that many roads within the village only have paths on one side so children needed to cross roads to get to school throughout the village and that single paths add interest to the village visually. With the add of photographs Mrs Barns illustrated how the existing new section of path created the impression that the road was wider than it was and that the hedged section made the High Street look narrower, so was likely to slow drivers down; drivers also use paths to pass each other. Bernie Talbot was concerned the hedges encroached on the highway. Pennie Zimmern supported the points raised that hedged verges were attractive in a village and suggested that a 20 mph limit be created along the full length of the High Street. Councillors all agreed that they were happy not to extend the path outside the three houses fronted with hedges but asked that the hedges be cut back from the road.   
g) Statement on behalf of the council about the library review consultation. Liz Sainsbury still needed to write this statement.
Two members of the public left the meeting.

h) Feedback on the allotment group maintaining the flowerbed on Linton Road. Fiona Snell had volunteered to look after this flowerbed.
i) Request for a dog litter bin at top of the High Street. Action: Clerk to chase this up again.
j) Double yellow line costings for Mortlock Gardens and Lewis Crescent. These requests had been included within the Local Highway Initiative application.
k) The Clerk had kept a record of the hours worked over the last months and calculated that six hours a week was a fair representation of the time taken to do the work required, as the role had increased considerably since 2003. Gaynor Farrant proposed that the Clerk be paid for 6 hour/week with affect from December, which was supported by Pennie Zimmern, with the support of all councilors. 
69. FINANCE

a) Income – £6,000 - precept 


	Income and Expenditure against Budget 2017—2018

	
	Actual £
	Budget £

	Income
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 

	Precept
	12,000.00
	12000.00

	Interest
	
	22.00

	Section 106 funds
	32,728.25
	0.00

	Section 106 interest
	31.35
	44.00

	Others
	
	200.00

	Bus trip
	172.00
	 

	VAT
	493.20
	350.00

	Neighbourhood Plan grant 
	3,679.00
	 

	Total
	49,103.80
	12616.00

	Expenditure
	 
	 

	Wages/PAYE
	1,615.84
	2,397.60

	General admin. (Auditors & broadband)
	1,198.91
	1,600.00

	Maintenance of pedestrian lighting 
	
	62.37

	New computer equipment (R £930.05)
	866.93
	0

	Insurance
	
	877.94

	Recreation Ground Committee precept
	1,968.75
	3937.50

	Section 137 
	
	500.00

	General maintenance (f/beds shelter seat)
	271.90
	200.00

	Churchyard maintenance(grass/hedges/pests)
	600.00
	550.00

	Village Bus trips 
	460.00
	500.00

	Donations (British Red cross/GAPS,)
	
	300.00

	First aid courses costs 
	
	100.00

	Churchyard fencing & safety(£10k 2015-6)
	4,002.00
	 

	LHI Contribution to A1307 signs
	
	1,000.00

	Neighbourhood Plan

Computer/printer
	4,374.00

866.93
	0

	Total
	      13,389.58 
	     12,575.41 


* Funds from earmarked reserves from previous years budgets

Other earmarked funds are: £17,000 for procurement of amenity facilities and footway repairs £3,000.
Section 106 funds to be used within 10 years of SCDC receiving the funds:

	Dwelling
	s. 106 funds
	Deadline for spending funds
	Funds spent
	Project funds use for 
	Balance to spend

	104 High Street
	£4,258.90 

Open space infrastructure 
£718.78 community facilities  
	22nd February 2022
	£443.14

£386.96
	Rec.Gd.Shelter

Institute 

projector = £900 in total
	£3,815.76 outdoor facilities 
community facilities  
£331.82

	1 Pampisford Road-Cutting House
	£3,286.99 public open space 

£543.22

community facilities  
	24th September 2024
	
	
	£3,286.99

£543.22

	Moorefield
	£32,728.25 public open space 

£

community facilities  
	24th  2027
	
	
	£32,728.25 
£

	Land north of 

Pampisford Road- 20 new dwellings at Moorefield.
	TOTAL £32,728.25

£21,923.70+ indexation improve/enlarge hard court area for the multi use, £9,953.village hall flooring, new curtains, additional storage & new boiler
	4th July 2027
	
	
	£32,728.25

	Totals
	
	
	£830.10
	
	£40,706.04+interest


b) Update on annual return – the external auditor had made no comment about changes required. The annual return next year will be earlier with the public inspection from 4th June.

c) Bank balances as at 29th Sept 2017:

Community Account - £7,248.99

Business Interest - £40,799.87

Active Saver Account (s106 funds) – £39,153.33
d)  Can the Council authorise the payments in the table below? Councillors authorised the payments below, by a proposal from Gaynor Farrant, which was seconded by Pennie Zimmern and supported by all councillors. 
  

Payment to be authorised by councilors:

	101126
	C.J.Lockhart Mummery  
	Neighbourhood Plan doc.s checked 
	£1,350.00

	101127
	PKF Littlejohn LLP
	Auditor
	£120.00

	101128
	Ian Blackman
	Path sprayed for weeds & cleared
	£144.00

	101129
	Majestic Garden Services 
	Churchyard maintenance in September
	£78.00

	101130
	Abington Institute
	Hall hire July - Sept 
	£169.00

	101131
	Paula Harper 
	Pay Oct. & Nov.
	£323.16

	101132
	Post Office Ltd 
	Tax for Oct. & Nov  
	£80.80

	101133
	Majestic Garden Services 
	Churchyard maintenance in October and hedge cutting
	£168.00

	101134
	Paula Harper 
	Broadband and ‘phone, ink & stamps
	£136.37

	101135
	Abington Recreation Ground Committee. 
	 1st half precept  
	£1,968.75


e) The Finance working party checked most of the invoices and discussed the draft budget at a meeting held on 23rd October.
f) The Clerk reports back on hours worked was discussed earlier in meeting under item 68.k.
g) Quotes still being sought for new insurance providers-action Clerk.

70. BUDGET FOR 2018-2019

a) Can councillors decide what changes need to be made to the draft budget. Action: Clerk to investigate the cost of the elections which would be taken from the reserves, remove the section 106 interest from the income section, increase the amenity facilities to £17,000 (which was propose by Bernie Talbot and seconded by Liz Sainsbury, with the support of all councillors), remove the £63 from computer reserves, include the bus trip on the budget and amend the staff costs in light of the additional hours being paid. The above changes were proposed to the draft budget by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Pennie Zimmern, with the support of all councillors. 
b) Can councillors authorise the agreed budget and agree the level of precept required in 2018-2019? It was agreed that the precept request would be for £12,000, which was proposed by Gaynor Farrant and seconded by Pennie Zimmern with the support of all councillors. 
71. PLANNING

To be discussed at meeting:

S/3894/17/FL – Mr & Mrs F.Garcon, 57 North Road – demolish conservatory and replace with single storey extension. Create a cartlodge and lockable store.

Parish Council recommended refusal at this meeting because it would be an overdevelopment of part of the site when there was scope to locate the cartlodge elsewhere on the property without creating a cramped form of development. The application did not reflect that the cartlodge would be twice the size of the conservatory it was proposed it would be replacing.
S/1982/17/FL –Mr & Mrs Mason, Meadowbrook Farm – amendment -retrospective erection of workshop/storage building.

As there were no plans with the application  councilors decided to consider it at a planning meeting to be held on 27th November.
Parish Council recommendations:
S/2235/17/FL –Tollgate cottage, 2 Linton Road – demolish garage and erect fence

Parish Council recommended approval on 31.07.17

Withdrawn 20/07/17

S/3564/17/OL – Land north of Linton Road – 13 dwellings

Parish Council recommended approval on 23.10.17

S/3099/17/FL – Mr Tilley, 45 North Road – change of use for agricultural to residential

Parish Council recommended refusal on 23.10.17

S/3795/17/FL – Andrew North, 50 North Road- retrospective equestrian surface

Parish Council recommended approval on 06.11.17

S/3676/17/FL- Granta Park, change of use from cricket pavilion to offices

Parish Council recommended approval on 06.11.17

District Council decisions:

S/3247/FL – McDonnell, Fitzgerald, O’Connor, Strawberry Farm, 3 Pampisford Road – alterations & 2 storey rear extension

Parish Council recommended approval on 09.10.17

District Council approved on 09.11.17

S/2836/17/FL –Land of Pampisford Road-IC Moore executors to BC Moore – proposed new field access for agricultural purposes

Parish Council recommended approval on 22.08.17

District Council approved on 03.10.17

S/2387/17/FL- Land at 16 Chalky Road –erection of two barns for agricultural use

Parish Council recommended refusal on 31.07.17

District Council approved on 05.09.17

S/2349/17/FL- 45 North Road – demolish dwelling and build new dwelling.

Parish Council recommended refusal on 31.07.17

District Council approved on 24.08.17

S/2672/17/FL – 7 Magna Close – porch 

Parish Council recommended approval on 04.09.17

District Council approved on 11.10.17

Appeal

S/1077/17/FL Mr & Mrs Waters, 82 High Street- new barn adjacent to cottage.

The Parish Council supported the applicants making an appeal- 06.11.17

72. ISSUES RAISED BY COUNCILLORS

a) Concern about the surface and slope of the path on the High Street between Mr Woodley’s house and the Krylanders house. There were also concerns about the surface of the path from Lewis Crescent to Mortlock Gardens – action Clerk to report both on the County Council portal and ask for a visit from the Highway officer.
b) Update on AALGA purchasing a gazebo that could be used by village community groups and stored at the allotment shed. The allotment group would purchase the gazebo and invoice the council .

c)  Overgrown hedges along the High Street to be mentioned in the newsletter.

d) Concerns about the appearance of the Illumina building. The vents are black but were presented as grey in the plans with cladding – action Clerk to report to the enforcement officer as they do not comply with the planning application and there have been complaints from residents.
e) Path from the Pampisford Road to Chalky Road was discussed earlier in the meeting under item 68b.

f)  Pampisford road verge on the opposite side of the road to Moorefield was discussed earlier in the meeting under item 68e.
g) Footpath through the woods between North and South Road - Gaynor Farrant had made an application to the County Council to have the footpath recognised as a bridleway. There would be a consultation over this application which the landowner was likely to object to.
h) Results of the Granta Park traffic survey for 2017. The report said the car share scheme was not working and that connecting footpaths and cycleways to Granta Park were required. The frustrations raised in this report were similar to those raised by the Parish Council.
i) Can councillors discuss whether they will authorise Stephen Johnson’s absences from Parish Council meetings. Stephen last attended a meeting in January, and was on holiday for the March meeting, skyped the May and July meetings, but was unable to skype due to insufficient band width in September. Bernie Talbot explained Stephen had booked a trip home planning to attend the May meeting but had been given the wrong meeting date so was not able to attend, after which he suffered some major health problems. Stephen was planning to return to live in Abington in April/May 2018 but it could be later in the year. Concerns were raised about an absent councillor representing the residents and Stephen volunteered to resign. It was also highlighted that it was good that he still wanted to be on the council, and that the elections were in May. CAPALC had advised the Clerk that an absence of 6 month needed to be supported by the council or the councillor would no longer hold office. Jane Bowen proposed that Stephen Johnson has the councils support for his absence to remain a councillor if he attended the January meeting, which was seconded by Bernie Talbot, with support of all councillors.
j) Open day at the Highway Depot on 16th October. Peter Brunning and Bernie Talbot attended the open day which was an interesting event.
73. UPDATE ON PUBLIC ACCESS TO GRANTA PARK.
a) Update on correspondence about local residents having access to the park. Negotiations between the parish councils and Granta Park had come to an unsatisfactory end, with anyone able to have limited access to the site via the main gate and the suggestion that the access would be reviewed in the spring.
b) Vandalism to a light that illuminates the access for employees was unfortunate and unhelpful to the councils’ negotiations to obtain increased access for local residents to the Granta Park site.
	


74. REPORT FROM THE LIAISON MEETING WITH REPRESENTATIVES FROM LITTLE ABINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

LAPC proposed buying three interactive speed watch signs (£80/each) which would be installed on existing posts ideally, or costs would increase considerably. 
75. REPORT FROM THE RECREATION GROUND COMMITTEE

The last meeting was held on 6th November. The new treasurer, Genevieve Dalton, was introducing new ways to present the accounts. The committee discussed having an internal auditor; action Clerk to find out who does this work for Linton Parish Council.
The committee had decided to refence the play area and remove some trees near this area and the river, once the ground was dry enough to do the work. The committee would forward details of quotes received to this council to fund £15,000 worth of section 106 funded work. A full tree survey was proposed for the pump track area and around the multisport area, which

would cover the next three years; quotes for the work had been received and the contractor chosen. At the next meeting a decision would be made about whether to build a pump track. There was no response to a request in the newsletter for volunteers to help the working party with the new projects at the recreation ground.
76. REPORT FROM THE COMMITTEE FOR ABINGTON HOUSING (CAH)

a) Update – there had not been a meeting recently but things were progressing. Bernie Talbot had received an email from the owner of Strawberry Farm land to say the site had been sold to David Reed Homes. It was agreed that this item should remain on future agendas.
77. NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN

a) Update – the plan was at a pre -submission assessment stage. The County Council had requested a transport assessment which had been commissioned and a new grant applied for to fund the work.
78. CORRESPONDENCE 

a) SCDC planning dept. - requested proposals for the use of section 106 funds from the possible development of 13 houses on Linton Road. Action Clerk: to find if funds could be requested to purchase the allotment land and the deadline for a response. Discussions about a community driverless car/zip car. Action Councillors to forward ideas for how funds could be used
b) The pension regulator has finally confirmed that the Clerk does not earn enough to require a pension.

c) Councillor Peter Topping – update on the Local Plan inspector’s conclusions.
d) Email from Mortlock Gardens resident highlighting the poor-quality weed spraying done by a contractor on 13th October. There had been no response from the Highway Dept. about the complaint action Clerk.
e) Enquiry from parish church warden about whether section 106 funds could be used to fix/replace old heating pipes in the church. After consulting the section 106 officer the Clerk replied that the funds cannot be used for such purposes. Councillor Orgee reported the church had obtained community chest funds to help with the work.
f) Action Clerk to contact the bank to get councillors (Bernie Talbot, Pennie Zimmern and Gaynor Farrant) paperwork to complete to authorize bank transfers. Bernie Talbot had tried several times but had no success.
79. ITEMS FOR THE NEXT MEETING’S AGENDA on 15th January  
Meeting closed at 9.58pm

